
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m., on Monday August 8, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood and Terry Templin.  Councilmember Sharon Thomas was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Councilmember Jay Jenkins.

The pledge to the American Flag was led by Mayor Joe Funderburg.

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

Councilmember Templin reviewed the payment of bills on file.  Everything was in order.    

City Manager Muenger presented two requisitions over the amount of $5,000.00.

· Jack Green Oil Company, gas and diesel for tanks at City Shop:  $16,210.18

· W.S. Darley & Co., for replacement fire hose:  $6,496.00

There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held July 25, 2016.

City Manager Muenger brought before Council a professional services contract presented for council’s approval.  When the City first brought the development agreement for the Movie Theater and Bowling Alley being brought to Pell City, there was a need to review the traffic issues on Vaughn Road.  The City has discussed with Skipper Consulting, who is a traffic consulting firm and continues to refine the proposal over a period of weeks.  They would like to move forward with the review to not only review the existing conditions and also take into consideration of possible future growth in the area.  The lump sum cost is $8,300.00, with using a professional service, and City Manager Muenger would like to add that cost to the budget with approval of Council.  There would be a turn-around time of sixty days.

City Manager Muenger discussed with Council the change of the starting time of Municipal Court from 3:30 p.m. to 2:00 p. m.  State Code of Alabama holds that the governing body will set the date and time for Municipal Court to be held.  At the request of the Judge’s recommendation, the start time for Municipal Court will be changed to 2:00 p.m. beginning October 2016.  

City Manager Muenger discussed a proposal by RJ Mechanical who is one of the sub-contractors that worked on the Municipal Complex job, and were responsible for the installation of the large specialized HVAC units on the top of the Municipal Complex.  The units need to be serviced on a regular basis, and the City requested a proposal from RJ Mechanical to service the equipment.  They responded with a rate of $4,850.00 with four services throughout the year.  Councilmembers agreed the City needs to be proactive on keeping the equipment serviced.  

Jeanette Jueckstock addressed Council pertaining to the Revised Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM).  In the new mapping updates from August 2016, the City of Pell City had little to no change from the maps the City adopted in 2012.  By adopting the new maps, this ensures that the City of Pell City remains in good standing with the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) and the City avoids suspension from the program.

City Manager Muenger discussed the process needed to clean out some of the storage the City has at different locations owned by the City.  There’s furniture, tables and chairs as well as other office equipment that the City no longer needs nor uses. The items need to be declared surplus and placed on GovDeals for sale.  Councilmember Wood mentioned she would like some of the tables for use in the Senior Center, and City Manager Muenger recommended that she go to the Complex and old Library and look at the tables and get the tables that would be the needed size for the use at the Senior Center.

A discussion was held on the one bid that was received for the roof repairs at the Street Department.  Council was concerned that no one was bidding.  Some of the responses were due to the contractor not carrying Worker’s Compensation insurance, and a number of contractors had a lot of work they were doing, and didn’t have time to bid.

Mr. Greg Gossett addressed Council about the repairs needed at Eden City Hall.  Mr. Gossett stated the roof was damaged during the most recent storm.  There is structure damage on the decking, trusses, and on the inside of the building.  The work will be done by the City of Pell City, at a cost of less than $5,000.00, with all work being inspected by City Inspector Larry Riggins.

The estimates for the cost of repairing the building are:

· Electrical Repair



$   286.20

· Metal Roof Material



$1,676.70

· Material for Repairing Damaged Roof
$   500.00

· Paint Outside of Building


$   200.00

· Handicap Ramp



$   450.00

· Replacement of 6 Windows


$1,875.00

The next item for discussion was the Red Cross Shelter Agreement.  City Manager Muenger spoke with Red Cross about the agreement and asked what the purpose was of updating the agreement since the City is already engaged with them.  They stated it’s needed to update the agreement every three years and stay in touch with the Cities that continue work with the Red Cross.  The original agreement was established in 2013 with utilization of the Civic Center as a potential Disaster Relief Shelter.  

City Manager Muenger discussed some cost estimates for two projects needing to be done during the capital budget from 2015.  The amount of $100,000.00 was allocated for supplies, pipes and concrete to assist with drainage repairs.  With one issue being Red Hawk Trail needing to be widened where the corrugated metal being in poor shape, the City would like to replace and do the necessary repairs with the cost being $18,000.00.  The next project would be King Circle and Francis Street.  Previously this year there was a project completed on King Circle where a large pipe was replaced.  There’s corrosion in that area that needs to be addressed, with a drain box being added in that area.  City Manager Muenger is asking for Council to consider approval for the purchase of the materials to do the needed work.

City Manager Muenger addressed Council regarding his discussion with the County Attorney Mr. James Hill pertaining to the St. Clair County loan for the Theater/Bowling Project.  An update on the Theater project as a whole is the City did go through a validation process, and testified before Judge Seay and all went well.  The order was signed off on the same day.  The City entered into a fourteen day appeal.  With no appeal, the validation order is final.  After the order became final the City gave notice to the property owners that the City had decided to move forward and ADCON can begin removing buildings.  Mr. Luker is working on the survey and some utility work has started to the sewer system.  Everything is on schedule and moving quickly as expected.  One thing the City needs to finalize and that’s the funding for the purchase of the land with the County.  The County had obligated several years ago that it would loan the City $600,000.00 on terms to be agreed upon later.  The general terms that the County will give are one percent above their CD rate at the time of the loan.  At this time it’s little over one percent.  In discussing this with the County, the City began to talk about other options for ways they can participate in the project.  Another option for the City that came across is the concept the County would rebate to the City directly fifty percent of their sales tax for the first fifteen years of the agreement or up to $600,000.00 depending upon which comes first.  City Manager Muenger and Finance Director Teri St. James discussed the cash position of the City and how it would work out with the City paying it out of budget rather than having to pay the County the over one percent interest, which is $40,000.00 in interest.  The City would actually benefit $180,000.00 or more depending on the success of the facility.  It’s something the City can do without impacting the City’s cash position.  The County is agreeable with going either way.  City Manager Muenger requested the Councils thoughts and ideas on the matter.

City Manager Muenger had comments pertaining to a report from ADEM which he provided to Council that included an annual report where ADEM did a survey of the City’s water system, which includes numbers that gave a lot of people concern for good reason.  They referred to the unaccounted for water which they reported at thirty-nine percent.  The numbers seem to be impossibly high with industry standard on non-revenue water is more in the range of ten to fifteen percent depending on the age of the system.   After reviewing the chart provided by City Manager Muenger, items appeared to be indicative of some sort of error with it being meter reading and what is actually being billed.  City Manager Muenger provided numbers for the month of July for review and suggested it looked as if for a long period of time some adjustments made to the report substantially explain what the differences are.  Mr. Hazelwood addressed Council about the stop meter report that shows where residents move out of a rental property and another tenant moves in and continues to use the water under the previous tenant’s name, and the billing is not correct and not paid.  The City’s goal is to work through the water reporting issues and now that the City has found the issues they are making good administrative progress.  

Mayor Joe Funderburg brought to the attention of Council the problems the City is having with trash and debris not being picked up by Advanced Disposal.  He’s received numerous complaints concerning issues with garbage strewn up and down streets, entire streets being missed, and the driver not coming back to empty the trash containers.  Councilmember Jenkins commented that he picks up trash containers on his street each week and notices the same problems.  However, the drivers state the garbage is supposed to be in a garbage bag, and when the garbage is not in a bag the papers and garbage blow out of the can.  Mayor Funderburg said two people from the same neighborhood had the same complaints of garbage being strewn on the streets.  Mayor Funderburg has asked Council to consider putting the garbage contract up for bid and consider getting another company to pick up the garbage for the City of Pell City.

Councilmember Jenkins brought up a concern pertaining to disabled and elderly citizens not being able to vote during the Municipal Election due to not being able to walk from a distant parking space or lot.  City Manager Muenger mentioned the Rotary Club no longer meeting at the Civic Center will provide additional parking spaces for voters.  The Councilmembers agreed the City would look into furnishing golf carts, the senior citizen bus or other means of transportation to carry the citizens to and from the Civic Center to vote.
There being no further discussions, Council President McGowan adjourned the meeting.  
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, August 8, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood and Terry Templin.  Councilmember Sharon Thomas was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on July 25, 2016.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the proposal from Skipper Consulting to conduct a traffic study at Highway 231 and the Walmart Shopping Center.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4654
A RESOLUTION APPROVING AND ADOPTING THE 
FREQUENCY AND TIMING OF MUNICIPAL COURT 
OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA

WHEREAS, Pursuant to Section 3 of Ordinance No. 77-475, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, is charged with regulating the time and place of holding Municipal Court for the City of Pell City; and,

WHEREAS, sessions of Municipal Court in the City of Pell City are currently conducted on four days each month beginning at 3:30 p.m.; and,

WHEREAS, the Municipal Judge for the City of Pell City recommends that Court begin at 2:00 p.m. each session.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, that pursuant to Section 3 of Ordinance No. 77-475 of said City, the current schedule of sessions of Municipal Court be amended so that court sessions will be conducted on the first, second, third, and fourth Tuesday of each month at 2:00 p.m., and that this amended schedule commence with municipal court sessions conducted in October 2016, and each month thereafter. 
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the proposal from R J Mechanical for the annual maintenance on the HVAC units at the Municipal Complex. 

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE NO. 4655

AN ORDINANCE REPEALING ORDINANCES NO. 1989-865, NO. 1991-973, NO. 2012-4122 AND 2014-4340 OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY AND ADOPTING FLOOD DAMAGE PREVENTION REGULATIONS DESIGNED TO PROMOTE THE PUBLIC HEALTH, SAFETY, AND GENERAL WELFARE OF THE CITIZENS OF THE CITY.
Councilmember Wood moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Templin.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilmember Jenkins then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Wood.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:  
RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4656
A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SALE OF 
UNNEEDED PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama, has certain items of personal property which are no longer needed for public or municipal purposes; and,

WHEREAS, Section 11-43-56, Ala. Code 1975, authorizes the municipal governing body to dispose of unneeded personal property;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the following personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, is not needed for public or municipal purposes:

· Lot 1 - 7 Square/Circle Corner Desktop Assembly with pedestals and open attached  file tray (no hardware included)  53”x53”x 3/4” and 4 Letter Size  File Cabinets

· Lot 2 - 3 White & 15 Wood Grain Round Pedestal Tables  42”D X 29”H

· Lot 3 - 38 Blue Hard Plastic Stackable Chairs 31” X 16”

· Lot 4 - 12 White Square Tables 42”X42”X29”  and 37- Green Cloth Chairs 31”X16”

· Lot 5 - 17 Misc. Chairs Cloth fabric assorted colors

· Lot 6 – 6 Small Desk/Tables assorted sizes and 1 Desk with Credenza

Section 2.   That the Mayor and the City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to dispose of the personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, described in Section 1, above, by receiving bids for such property.  All such property shall be sold to the highest bidder, provided, however, that the Council shall have the authority to reject all bids when, in its opinion, it deems the bids to be less than adequate consideration for the personal property.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4657
A RESOLUTION AWARDING THE BID FOR THE

ROOF REPLACEMENTS ON THE 16’ X 63’ LEAN-TO AND 40’ X 40’ STORAGE BUILDING AT THE STREET DEPARTMENT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has taken and received competitive sealed bids for the Roof Replacement on the 16’ x 63’ Lean-To and 40’ x 40’ Storage Building at the Street Department , which specifications are more particularly described in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “A”; and

WHEREAS, Goodgame Company submitted the sole base bid in the amount of $29,975.00 which met the specifications established by the City, and is shown by Bid Tabulation in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “B”; and

WHEREAS, Goodgame Company submitted the sole bid for Alternate #1 in the amount of $6,000.00, Alternate #2 in the amount of $1,600.00, Alternate #3 in the amount of $800.00 and Alternate #4 in the amount of $3,375.00 as shown by Bid Tabulation in the exhibit attached hereto as Exhibit “B”.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City that the City awards the Base Bid and Alternates #1, #2, #3 and #4 to Goodgame Company for the above-described Roof Replacements at the Street Department in the total amount of $41,750.00.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the estimated costs of $4,987.90 to repair Eden City Hall with the work being performed in-house. 
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved to renew the agreement with Red Cross to utilize the Civic Center as a potential disaster relief shelter.

On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the purchase of materials for two drainage projects:  Red Hawk Trail at an estimated cost of $18,050.00 and King Circle/Francis Street at an estimated cost of $18,000.00.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved to enter into an agreement with St. Clair County for Option B regarding the loan agreement for the new Theater Project.  Option B would be to enter into a revenue sharing agreement with the City, under which the City would self-finance the entirety of the property purchase.  The County would then rebate the City 50% of their annual sales tax derived from the project site.  This agreement would remain in place for fifteen (15) years or until such a time as the initially committed amount was reached; which was $600,000.00.
City Attorney John Rea asked for clarification on the modification of the next council work session starting time.  He stated that this would be a good time to announce to the public if they wanted to change the time.  City Manager Muenger stated that thirty minutes should be sufficient enough time to discuss the items on the agenda.  All agreed that due to the next work session and council meeting being the day before the election, the August 22nd work session would be begin at 5:30 p.m. and the council meeting would begin at its regular meeting time of 6:00 p.m. 

City Manager Muenger further discussed the City providing golf carts for voters to be transported to and from their vehicles at the Civic Center on election day.  He would like for it to be on record that the council directed him to expend funds to secure the use of golf carts for this purpose.  Councilmember Jenkins stated that there was a possibility that some people would donate the use of a golf cart.  All council was in agreement that City Manager Muenger secure the use of golf carts for the purpose of transporting voters to and from their vehicles at the Civic Center on election day.  Council President McGowan asked that the press relay this information to the public. 
On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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